ABO Executive Committee Meeting Minutes
2012 ABO Research Conference
Friday, October 5, 2012
Atlanta, Georgia - Intercontinental Buckhead
1. The meeting began at 10:10 am. Members in attendance: Frank Hodge, Axel Shulz, Kim Sawers, Jeremy Griffin, Jesse Robertson, Jennifer Blaskovich, Vicky Arnold, Wendy Bailey, Cynthia Blanthorne Thomas, Lisa Victoravich, Anna Cianci.
2. Approval 2012 AAA Executive Committee Minutes – Vicky Arnold made a motion to approve the minutes. This motion was seconded by Jeremy Griffin and unanimously approved. 
3. Wendy Bailey raised the question of whether we should continue to charge a submission fee for the conference. No one was aware of any other section that charges a fee. Vicky Arnold indicated that the fee started when our reserve cash balance was very low. Kim Sawers questioned how much we need to have in reserve and whether we want to reinstate the reception at the annual meeting, which would reduce the reserve. We agreed to add a question about a reception to the member survey and continue to consider the conference submission fee.
4. Reports:
a. Treasurer – Jennifer Blaskovich provided a spreadsheet detailing the cash flows for the FY2011 and FY2012, and 1Q 2012 and 2013. It was noted that trends are continuing.
a. BRIA – Vicky Arnold noted that submissions are up, with 64 new papers and 40 resubmissions since the AAA meeting. Submissions are very high quality and could fill a third issue. Outgoing editor Theresa Libby's final issue will come out this fall, and her four final accepted papers will appear in the spring issue. Kim Sawers asked when we should revisit the question to move to three issues. Vicky recommended the question be addressed by the AAA Annual Meeting in 2013. Cynthia Blanthorne Thomas asked if Vicky has enough associate editors amongst whom to split the work. Vicky indicated yes, but it's difficult to find AEs that are experts in all of the areas addressed in the submissions.
b. Jeff Hales noted that the 2012 midyear ABO Research Conference was progressing smoothly. Some discussion followed on the move to three papers per session. Jeff noted that the most cited reason for attending the meeting was to present a paper and therefore, more people may attend because we have three papers in a session. We agreed to wait for further feedback from informal conversations with colleagues and from the member survey before making any decisions on this. Jeff noted that 111 faculty and approximately 80-85 doctoral students registered for the meeting.
c. Briefing from AAA Council Representative –Kim Sawers reported for Steve Kaplan that the Council completed work on the bylaws and is continuing work on other governance issues.
d. Regional representatives - Cynthia Blanthorne Thomas suggested we consider better defining the role of the regional reps. Wendy Bailey said she will contact other regional reps to determine their role for their respective sections. Jesse Robertson indicated that he had received 5-6 submissions as regional rep for the southeast region for that region’s prior year meeting.
5. New Business
a. ABO Innovation – – Frank Hodge worked throughout his term to streamline and update the operations of the section. He worked on reducing printed programs, switched to Amazon gift cards in place of purchasing and shipping frames for certificate winners, and removing duplicate information from the website. Frank asked that we continue working on this initiative by looking at it with a "new set of eyes".
b. 2013 ABO Research Conference – Kim Sawers confirmed that the conference will be held in San Diego, CA, at the Westgate Hotel.
c. Bylaws and Committee-approved changes – Kim Sawers noted that we passed a motion to waive the registration fee for program and consortium chairs and assistant chairs at the 2012 AAA Annual Meeting, but have no procedure to implement it into the by-laws. Jeff Hales noted that the AAA has a mechanism for the conference chair to indicate whether any registration fees should be waived. He will add the policy we passed to the conference documentation, which is handed from chair to chair each year.
d. Kim Sawers further noted that our by-laws are somewhat brief, compared to other sections. We do not have clear language on the terms of chairs, editors, etc. Also, we must elect the next AAA council rep rather than appoint one, in order to be in compliance with AAA by-laws. We agreed to request that the past three presidents be considered as nominees for the election. The possibility of having a rep-elect serve for a year was raised. Kim agreed to ask Steve Kaplan if he feels it necessary for knowledge-transfer purposes.
e. Kim Sawers indicated that she plans to send the draft by-laws to members in January, with the voting process completed by February 1, 2013. Vicky Arnold asked that some clarification be added regarding the true length of time commitment required of the BRIA editor.
e. Kim Sawers asked for additional suggestions on questions or issues to be included on the upcoming member survey. Thoughts included: what do members want from the website, do members use AAA Commons, is the time of year chosen for the ABO conference appropriate, what do members perceive as the vision or mission of the ABO - are we strictly methodology driven, or does our focus extend to psychology-based survey or archival research?
a. Adjournment – 11:30 a.m.
Submitted by: Jennifer Blaskovich, 10/10/2012
